
EXECUTIVE SESSION ~ JULY 7, 2020: 
 
Prior to Board of Trustees Workshop on Downtown Revitalization, the Board convened in Executive 
Session at 7:00 PM for discussion of ongoing litigation. 

 
WORKSHOP MEETING 

TUESDAY, JULY 7, 2020@ 7:45 PM 
DOWNTOWN REVITALIZATION  

 
Due to the COVID-19 pandemic and Governor Cuomo’s Executive Order No. 202.1, a workshop held by 
the Board of Trustees was held on Tuesday, July 7, 2020 beginning at 7:45 PM via ZOOM 
videoconferencing.  Although there was no physical location, the workshop was deemed to be conducted 
in the Boardroom of the Village Hall, 7 Stage Road Monroe, NY.  Committee Chairperson Christina 
Kiesel was present to discuss with the Board recent updates to the Downtown Revitalization Committee.  
 
Although open to the public, public comment was not permitted. 
 
Present:  Mayor Dwyer; Trustees Alley, Conklin, Behringer and Houle  
Also present: Attorney Terhune, Village Clerk Baxter and Deputy Clerk Zahra  
 
 
On a motion by Trustee Houle, seconded by Trustee Behringer, the workshop was opened at 7:45 PM. 
 
Mayor Dwyer explained that after the formation of a committee and many years of work, the Village of 
Monroe adopted its Comprehensive Plan back around 2015.  The Plan is available for viewing through 
the Villages website at www.villageofmonroe.org.  Mayor Dwyer stated that the Comprehensive Plan 
speaks about all kinds of things regarding the Village, where we are and where we’d like to be.  A good 
Comprehensive Plan has a shelf life of about five years and given that timeline, we are currently right in 
the shoehorn for modifications and changes where needed.  They are not looking to reinvent the wheel.  
The downtown spreads out farther than just Lake Street and each plays a part in the Village’s 
advancement.   
 
Mayor Dwyer stated that Christina Kiesel approached him about taking on the task of the downtown 
revitalization.  Mayor Dwyer explained that along with Trustees Alley and Houle, the revitalization of the 
downtown was an important piece of their platform and that they were very interested in seeing this 
important work get done.  Mayor Dwyer explained that what the Board has done to date was vetted 
architects that specialize in downtown revitalization of their communities.  They selected Jeff Wilkenson 
from Newburgh, NY who has vast background in that area, including the City of Beacon.  Mr. 
Wilkenson’s presentation was the best overall and the Board appointed him for the project. 
 
Mayor Dwyer explained that the Downtown Revitalization Committee is made up of citizens of the Town 
Monroe with Christina Kiesel serving as Chairperson.  The Village Board will act as liaison to her and 
they want to see different aspects of the downtown addressed.  Mayor Dwyer asked each Board Member 
to share their thoughts, ideas, etc.  
 
Trustee Alley stated that there are a lot of ideas out there and she would like to see a joined effort of all 
these ideas.  Right now getting it off the ground has been a great task.  Trustee Alley stated that she 
understands that a survey went out and she would like to see the results of the survey.  Trustee Alley 
added that she thinks that they jumped the gun a bit and never formed a true committee and that should 
be addressed and is glad that they are holding the workshop.  It is going to be a huge undertaking.  
Mayor Dwyer clarified that the survey had not gone out to the public yet, only to the Trustees for review.  
It is ready to go as long as the Board is agreeable to it.   
 
Mayor Dwyer asked if the Board had any comments regarding the survey and if they thought it was 
ready to go out.  Trustee Houle replied that she thought so.  Trustee Behringer stated that she thought 
there were a lot of good points and good questions being asked.  Trustee Behringer asked who the survey 
was going out to?  Town of Monroe, Village of Monroe and Village of Harriman?  Mayor Dwyer replied 
that it should go out as far as it can since the Village of Monroe isn’t sustainable on its own.  Trustee 
Conklin stated that she is in support of the survey going on.  Trustee Houle shared a statement from the 
Downtown Revitalization Committee thanking the Village Board for their attention to downtown 
revitalization and are eager to see this project come to fruition.  Trustee Houle shared there is a really 
nice mix of people that joined the group’s Facebook page, residents from Town of Monroe, Village’s of 
Monroe and Harriman as well as business owners.  Trustee Houle agreed that the Board needs to 
formally name the committee and the people who are going to be doing most of the work.  To protect 
them from an insurance standpoint, and to make sure that they have representation of not only the 
committee members, but of the business owners and property owners as well.  Having their information 
and input will be very beneficial to them. 

http://www.villageofmonroe.org/


 
Trustee Houle also suggested that in addition to formally announcing the committee and its members, 
that they also formalize the manner in which communication goes out and recommended giving it an 
email address that is affiliated with the Village of Monroe.  Mayor Dwyer suggested 
monroedowntown@villageofmonroe.org.  Mayor Dwyer asked Trustee Houle what she thought about the 
survey and Trustee Houle replied that she thought it asked some very good questions and would help 
guide them on where they put their focus.  They really need to make sure that they are focusing on what 
the needs of the community are and make it as positive as possible.   
 
Mayor Dwyer asked Attorney Terhune what needs to be done to formalize the committee and Attorney 
Terhune replied that they just resolve to do it, name the committee, perhaps identify a way to 
appropriate funds if necessary and name particular means of communication.  It can be as simple or as 
complex as they wish to make it.  Village Clerk Baxter interjected and advised Mayor Dwyer that the 
Board did something very similar last year when the Board formed the Quesquentennial Committee, it 
was a very simple resolution.   
 
Mayor Dwyer stated he would like someone to make a motion to appoint the committee and asked 
Attorney Terhune for assistance.  Counsel replied that they can take votes in a workshop and Mayor 
Dwyer continued that he would like to move forward with formalizing the committee.  Trustee Houle 
interjected and asked if they knew who they wanted to add to the committee and Mayor Dwyer replied 
that he was going to put just one person on it at this time.  Trustee Houle asked if they could amend that 
motion and Mayor Dwyer asked Trustee Houle what she would like it to say.  Trustee Houle responded 
that part of the reason for naming all the members of the committee was to cover anyone who was 
working on the committee from an insurance standpoint.  Mayor Dwyer asked if the Board would prefer 
to wait until the next meeting to create the committee and appoint the members and Trustee Houle 
replied that she thought that to be beneficial.  Mayor Dwyer asked Village Clerk Baxter to prepare a 
resolution for the next meeting using the Quasquentennial Committee resolution as a guide and leave 
some spaces blank where the Board could fill in the names of the Downtown Revitalization Committee 
members.   
 
Christina Kiesel interjected and stated that at the bottom of the survey it provides people with an email 
address for any additional questions or comments and they are currently directly to email “Together 
Hudson Valley”, so they will want to change that and asked if that has already been set up.  Mayor 
Dwyer replied that they would have that set up for them tomorrow and asked Village Clerk Baxter to 
have that set up.  Village Clerk Baxter asked Mayor Dwyer for confirmation as to what the email address 
should be and Mayor Dwyer replied it should be monroedowntown@villageofmonroe.org.  Village Clerk 
Baxter stated that she would notify the Board once it has been established.  Mayor Dwyer asked Ms. 
Kiesel if the survey template could be altered to change the email address and Ms. Kiesel confirmed that 
it could. 
 
Mayor Dwyer asked the Board if they were prepared to send out the survey.  All Board members stated 
that they were.  Mayor Dwyer advised Village Clerk Baxter that they were going to need the survey to go 
out on the Village’s Constant Contact as well as the Town of Monroe’s Constant Contact.  Mayor Dwyer 
stated that he doesn’t know if the Village of Harriman has that type of platform but they should inquire.  
Mayor Dwyer added they should also publish an add in the Photo News as well notifying people of the 
survey as well as posting it on the Village’s website.  Trustee Houle suggested using the digital platform of 
the Photo News and people could click on the link and it could be accessed through the Committee’s 
Facebook page.  Ms. Kiesel replied that the survey was created in a Google platform and it has its own 
URL.  Trustee Houle stated that if they could get the URL to the Photo News and people could access it 
through there.  Mayor Dwyer asked Village Clerk Baxter to handle that. 
 
Village Clerk Baxter asked if they would be sending anything out in the mail and Mayor Dwyer replied 
that it should go out through Constant Contact and should try and involve anything without the expense 
of a mailing. Mayor Dwyer continued that they had a current list of residents of about 1,100 email 
addresses and Village Clerk Baxter replied it was currently more towards 1,300-1,400 email accounts but 
that wasn’t even a quarter of the residents.  Mayor Dwyer asked when the next water billing was and 
Deputy Clerk Zahra replied it was August.  Village Clerk Baxter interjected and stated that if it was 
something paper wise that he was thinking, if they can have it ready in time and to Mrs. Rizzi of Monroe 
Printing, they could be stuffed with the water bills.  Deputy Clerk Zahra commented that they wouldn’t 
be reading meters until around the 17th and Village Clerk Baxter stated that they just had to make sure 
they provided her with the survey so she could merge both pieces of paper into the envelope at the same 
time.  Mayor Dwyer reiterated that they would use the Constant Contact platform, the water bill 
platform, the Photo News and their digital platform, and send it to the Town of Monroe for their 
Constant Contact as well as whatever platform the Village of Harriman uses.  Mayor Dwyer added it’ll 
be added to the Village’s Facebook page as well as the Committee’s Facebook page.  Trustee Houle asked 
Ms. Kiesel if they could put in on the Facebook pages and Ms. Kiesel replied that they don’t have a 
Downtown Revitalization Facebook page, they only have a private group, so they would need to create 
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one or maybe just have it piggyback off an existing page.  Mayor Dwyer stated that the Village’s page is 
really starting to get some traction so that should be a good forum. 
 
Trustee Behringer asked what the survey will say if it goes out in the water bill, would it direct people to 
log into a page somewhere?  Mayor Dwyer replied that it should go as a paper survey. Trustee Houle 
replied that the survey platform would tally the responses and keep track of people’s responses.  If they 
were to have a paper survey there would have to be someone to enter those responses.  Mayor Dwyer 
asked how to engage the senior or computer-less population.  Ms. Kiesel replied that they had suggested 
setting something up at the Farmer’s Market and getting people engaged to fill one out there, maybe 
offer them a raffle ticket or something.  Trustee Houle suggested a committee member utilizing an IPad 
or something and reading off the questions to people and that individual then entering the responses into 
the survey once answered.  Ms. Kiesel replied that was a great idea and they hadn’t thought of that.  
Trustee Behringer added that under normal circumstances they couldn’t do anything at the Senior 
Center, she can’t think of any place where a lot of the seniors would be.  Village Clerk Baxter interjected 
and stated that if they can formulate a paper survey, they can ask people to fill it out and return it with 
the water bill payment or drop it in the drop box at Village Hall.  It goes back to what Trustee Houle 
mentioned before about doing the work twice, with having to input the information into the Google 
platform that Ms. Kiesel spoke about earlier, but it would give the senior population or those less tech 
savvy and opportunity to participate, especially if they are uncomfortable with coming out to the 
Farmer’s Market.  Trustee Houle replied that was a good point and they would be most likely to 
participate in the survey.  Village Clerk Baxter also added that they would appreciate being included in 
the whole process.  Mayor Dwyer stated that would mean that Deputy Clerk Zahra would be responsible 
for inputting the survey responses, but Deputy Clerk Zahra acknowledged this by giving a thumb’s up 
that she would be happy to help with that.  Village Clerk Baxter asked if the platform that is being used 
to track the results of the survey had a mechanism to ensure that people weren’t voting multiple times 
and Mayor Dwyer replied that he didn’t believe so but added that if someone thought it was important to 
vote three times, then let them.  Ms. Kiesel added that someone voting multiple times wouldn’t cause any 
damage as they are using the results of the survey to mainly get ideas.  Village Clerk Baxter asked Mayor 
Dwyer if the Board had spoken with Treasurer Murray and had a separate budget line set up for 
Downtown Revitalization for things like the Photo News ads or the expenses generated by stuffing the 
surveys in the water bills so that amount isn’t incurred by the Water Department.  Mayor Dwyer replied 
that he will speak with Treasurer Murray about that but that the budget already had a reserve line 
established for the downtown. 
 
Mayor Dwyer asked if the Board was interested in discussing breaking down the Downtown 
Revitalization into sub-groups.  Trustee Alley suggested formalizing the committee first and asking them 
to assist with that.  Mayor Dwyer replied that he saw it as one committee for Roscoe Smith, Crane Park, 
the commercial downtown & property owners, some of the nuts and bolts behind the scenes as a 
committee as well.  Mayor Dwyer added that he thinks it important to get that ball rolling.  Trustee Alley 
stated that the committee members should be put in place first and then you formalize your 
communication.  Trustee Alley continued that she doesn’t believe that they have the members yet and 
that they are jumping the gun by doing that.  There are some stages that they need to go through first.  
The Village is footing the bill for a lot of this and they should have the input but added that she would 
like input from the other Board members as well.  Trustee Conklin stated that she agreed with Trustee 
Alley and they need to establish a strong base first.  Trustee Conklin added that she also agreed with 
Mayor Dwyer by establishing a strong committee.  People get burned out quickly.  If you don’t establish 
sub-committees then it becomes difficult.  Trustee Behringer stated that she liked the idea of sub-
committees as well and they need to sit down as a Board and discuss the finalization of the committee 
first and they are not prepared to so that tonight.  Trustee Houle agreed that sub-committees are going to 
be very beneficial but that they may need to be broader.  Include things like grants, marketing, and 
parks.  That should be part of the discussion.  Mayor Dwyer replied that he acknowledges what they are 
saying and perhaps didn’t explain himself properly, he agreed that he too sees committees, with sub-
committees beneath them.  They must also consider what peoples interests are.  Trustee Houle agreed 
and stated that is why she said what she said about the committees being broader because when they did 
the Quasquentennial Committee it didn’t provide for the largest success.   She suggested that once they 
compile the committee members, they should have a conversation about identifying some of the major 
focuses that they have been looking at and building the committees from there.  Mayor Dwyer stated that 
first you need to establish the tree and have people join from there, but if the Board wants to wait, then 
they will wait until the next meeting to form the committee.   
 
Mayor Dwyer asked Trustee Alley what the structure of the committee would be like and Trustee Alley 
replied that she is open to suggestions as to how it is established but envisioned 5 or 6 committee 
members and then those five or six people can go out and seek who they would like on the sub-
committees.  She is curious to see what the survey brings up.  There may be something that comes from it 
that they didn’t think of that may need more attention.  The committee should be conclusive of 
everything that they are trying to formulate.  Mayor Dwyer asked if she saw those 5, 6 or 10 people 
making up the Executive Committee who would then be given one of these tabs or ideas where they 



would then report back to the Village Board, whether it is downtown, Crane Park, Roscoe Smith, or the 
bridge that they would like to put over to the gazebo.  Mayor Dwyer added that he would like to see 
certain pieces in place, what is the goal of downtown revitalization.  Trustee Houle replied that what she 
sees as the goal is manifold. The first part is to build up the commerce within the downtown.  The next 
part would be to attract people from outside the Village of Monroe to the Village of Monroe for the 
purposes of retail, dining and history.  Mayor Dwyer asked how would she achieve that and Trustee 
Houle replied that attracting people to the downtown would go hand in hand with marketing and they 
will definitely need a marketing committee.  They definitely need grants and funding as well.  Trustee 
Houle continued that the aesthetics of the downtown is something people are hoping to revitalize, so she 
suggested an Arts & Culture element.  There also needs to be a historical element because she would like 
to see the finalization of the historical district and develop a use for the racetrack.  There is also a really 
strong possibility that they could also have a committee that focuses on events.  Mayor Dwyer replied that 
structurally having the pieces in place allows them to go into the July 21st meeting with things in places 
and they can grow from there. 
 
Trustee Houle asked Mayor Dwyer what sub-groups he wrote on his list.  Mayor Dwyer replied that he 
wrote down marketing, grants & funding, Crane Park, events, historical and arts & culture.  Mayor 
Dwyer continued that Trustee Houle mentioned aesthetics but there is going to be an architectural 
appearance and that is where Jeff Wilkenson is going to come in.  Ms. Kiesel interjected asked that green 
energy initiatives be added to the list.  Mayor Dwyer asked that if anyone else had any other ideas they 
should share them with the group.   
 
Trustee Houle stated that she understands that the Downtown Revitalization Committee comes out of the 
Village’s Comprehensive Plan and one of the points of the Comprehensive Plan is the Village’s 
walkability.  Trustee Houle asked if that should be something that Downtown Revitalization should look 
at.  Mayor Dwyer replied that they could but when you talk about that, you need to look at some real 
serious numbers.  Trustee Houle agreed and added that you’re talking about dollar signs, but suggested 
even looking at traveling through the downtown.  Like bicycles or something.  Mayor Dwyer stated that 
he believed that was what Ms. Kiesel was talking about when she mentioned activities.  Mayor Dwyer 
continued that there are bike racks that are on order and will be installed by the Barn Star Café and the 
bike trail over near the Airplane Park.  He agreed that what she was saying is correct and that whatever 
they are talking about for the betterment of the Village is on the table.  Mayor Dwyer added that there 
are some areas that would benefit from better walkability throughout the Village. 
 
Mayor Dwyer encouraged the public to read the Comprehensive Plan if they hadn’t already.  Mayor 
Dwyer asked Trustee Conklin if she was on that comprehensive committee and she replied that she was.  
Mayor Dwyer added that they are putting in a good amount of work to memorialize the work that the 
committee did and the plan is already up for review again.  Trustee Conklin added that you can’t stay the 
same forever.  Trustee Behringer agreed that the downtown needs a facelift but to attract new businesses 
to the area.  Mayor Dwyer added that he would like to see better access between the commuter lots, 
better lighting, good signage, maybe some murals.  There are some things that could really enhance those 
areas.  The Board all agreed that they are excited to see things move forward that they made great 
progress with tonight’s workshop and cannot wait to see this project come to fruition.  Mayor Dwyer 
acknowledged Ms. Kiesel efforts and thanked her for her hard work getting the committee moving 
forward. 
 
Mayor Dwyer recapped the method in which the survey would be shared with the public and Village 
Clerk Baxter advised the Board that the water bills will be at the print shop on July 24th and that she 
would need to have the survey by then.  Additionally she advised Mayor Dwyer that he would need to 
decide if they were going to have the Clerk’s Department make the survey copies in house or have 
Monroe Printing do them.  Mayor Dwyer replied that cost wise it would be cheaper to have Mrs. Rizzi to 
do it and Village Clerk Baxter agreed. 
 
Mayor Dwyer thanked everyone for attending and the Board for supporting these efforts to date.  On a 
motion by Trustee Conklin seconded by Trustee Behringer, the workshop was closed at 8:47 PM. 
 
 
 


